Climate Change Advisory Committee Meeting

February 27, 2009 - RCSOB, 2nd Floor Training Room

The meeting of the Climate Change Advisory Committee (CCAC) was called to order at 10:08 A.M. on February 27th, 2009 by John Quigley, Designee for the Vice Chair.
The following members were present:

Richard Allan, Robert J. Barkanic, Terry R. Bossert, George Ellis, Fred Harnack, Jan Jarrett, Paul Opiyo, John Quigley, Ron Ramsey, Representative Greg Vitali, Nathan Willcox, Wayne Williams, Ed Yankovich
The following members were absent:

Peter Alyanakian, David Cannon, Secretary Michael DiBerardinis (Vice Chair) (DCNR), James Cawley, Dan Desmond, Acting Secretary George Cornelius (DCED), Representative Camille “Bud” George, Vivian Loftness, Sarah Hetznecker, (Chair), Al Magnotta
The following alternates were present:

Randy Cain for David Cannon, Jim Elliott for Al Magnotta
Proxy Votes:

Terry Bossert for David Cannon, Rick Allan for Al Magnotta, John Quigley for Sarah Hetznecker

DEP staff and guests present were:

Dr. William Martin (Facilitator), John Hanger (DEP), Dan Griffiths (DEP), Joe Sherrick (DEP), Kelly Heffner (DEP), Christina Simeone (DEP), Timothy George (Greenlee Partners, LLC), Mark Hammond (Drinker Biddle Reath), Tarek Selim (Penn Environmental and Remediation), Todd Kantorczyk (Manko, Gold, Katcher & Fox, LLP), Michael Killion (Buchanan, Ingersoll & Rooney), Richard Illig (DEP), Stephanie Wissman (PA Chamber), John Slade (All4Inc.), Mike Kriner (Allegheny Energy), Wayne W. Kober, Jade Hobst (Bravo Group), Rolf Hanson (API-P), Renee Jones (Conoco Phillips), Bethany Bobb (PA AFL-CIO), Michael Welsh (IBEW), Mcaskey (ARIPPA), Pam Witmer (PCIC), Elizabeth Hensil (PA Association of Realtors), Gene Trisko (UMWA), Jeff Painter (DEP), Andrea Danucalov (Exelon), Terry Black (ERM), Jim Chenosky (Petition Project)
INTRODUCTIONS

Announcements by Mr. Quigley included:

· Sarah Hetznecker had a previous commitment and would not be chairing the meeting, and
· Sister Pat Lupo has resigned the committee due to work responsibilities.
CCAC members and appropriate DEP staff introduced themselves to the group. Mr. Quigley also asked those in the audience to introduce themselves to the group.
ACTION ITEMS

Mr. Quigley requested motions to approve CCAC minutes.
Minutes from the January 22nd meeting - A motion was made to approve the minutes by Representative Vitali and seconded by Mr. Yankovich.  The motion passed unanimously.

Minutes from the February 12th conference call - A motion was made to approve the minutes by Mr. Allan and seconded by Mr. Bossert.  The motion passed unanimously.

Approval of Revised Meeting Dates:
Mr. Bossert suggested meeting dates through September 2009. The dates included: March 27, April 30, May 26, June 18, July 1, August 14, and September 30.
Discussion: The July 1 meeting date was questioned relative to the July 4th Holiday.  A motion was made to approve the dates as provided by Mr. Bossert, and seconded by Mr. Williams. The motion passed unanimously.
Revised Time Line:
Mr. Willcox asked if the draft plan would have an official public comment period.

Mr. Sherrick responded that six outreach sessions were planned for mid-April – one in each of the DEP regions. Ms. Jarrett asked what would be addressed in the outreach sessions. Ms. Simeone stated it would be a general discussion of the draft action plan.
Mr. Willcox suggested that a window of opportunity for public comment has to be provided to the public that, as much as possible, reflects the committee’s final draft plan. Mr. Bossert agreed with Mr. Willcox and stated that a previous plan had provided for a public comment period.

Ms. Simeone explained that approximately 1/3 of the time needed for DEP approval has already been eliminated and that the July 1 deadline for producing the final draft plan would need to move closer to mid-April in order to provide for a public comment period.

Significant discussion of this topic continued. Pertinent comments are summarized in the following bullets.
· Mr. Elliott: Would continued refinements to the draft be possible during a public review period?
· Mr. Ellis: A meaningful public comment period must be as close to the final draft document as possible. Significant revisions to the draft work plan are anticipated.
· Mr. Quigley: Shorten the timeline for subcommittees to complete their work and work faster.
· Mr. Ellis: What would occur if the plan was submitted late?
· Ms. Jarrett: Can the due date be changed by amendment or resolution?
· Representative Vitali: Suggested that we keep within the existing timeline. Changing the deadline would not be practical.
· Mr. Ramsey: Recommended maximizing concurrent review of the draft plan.
· Mr. Griffiths and Ms. Heffner: Asked the committee what they wanted the comments to do noting that the date may not be as significant as identifying the end use of the comments...incorporation into the action plan vs. appending the action plan with comments and responses or informing the CCAC and DEP on the subsequent development of the action plan.
· Mr. Elliott: Public outreach is critical and must be reflected in the final document:
· The Committee should vote on a recommendation

· A prototype document could be used to invite comments and would not require a 3-4 month process.
· Mr. Quigley: DEP should work to develop a revised schedule. Continued discussion can continue over lunch. The topic can be re-addressed before adjourning.
· Mr. Barkanic: Can more time be requested from the legislature.
· Ms. Jarrett: Can Tom Peterson make a suggestion.
· Mr. Quigley: Discussion will continue over lunch.

Subcommittee Reports and Presentation of New Work Plans:

Mr. Quigley advised that work plans are preliminary, conceptual, and should respect the work of the entire subcommittee. It is anticipated that all work plans will be advanced to the consultant for further development.

Electricity Generation, Transmission, and Distribution
Mr. Williams asked how experts can be accommodated when it is not possible for them to come to Harrisburg.
Mr. Sherrick and Ms. Simeone stated that DEP conference lines are available but shared throughout the Commonwealth. Conference call scheduling will not allow open advertisement of the number and that a specific number of lines need to be reserved for invited participants. Subcommittee members may use non-Department conference services at their disposal.
New Work Plans Recommended:

1. Incent additional efficiency and conservation by providing incentives to utilities including measures such as rate decoupling.  This may or may not be rolled into existing work plans.
2. Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative (RGGI) – Analyze the emissions reductions associated with joining RGGI.  The work plan does not specifically recommend joining RGGI to analyze the impact if PA were a participant.  It was noted that there were only three members present for this discussion so the work plan was not well vetted.  

Mr. Ellis expressed some that the sponsor is an out of state firm with coal and gas generation and questioned their motives.  In the end he was okay with the work plan so long as it was not a specific recommendation to join RGGI.  
Discussion of the topic continued with pertinent comments summarized in the following bullets.
· Mr. Quigley: Subcommittees are to develop work plans and present them. After analysis the subcommittee can recommend consideration to the full committee.
· Mr. Barkanic: Analysis is proportionate to the number of work plans
· Ms. Simeone: The intent of the plan is to inform the Governor and Legislature
· Mr. Quigley: The committee has the authority to not approve any work plans for consideration of incorporation into the action plan
· Mr. Willcox: There is value in analyzing the cost and emission reductions and as many work plans as possible should be considered
· Mr. Bossert: If a work plan is to be dropped, now is the time to speak up
· Mr. Ellis: Sought clarification of the purpose of RGGI Work Plan; whether to simply examine the potential CO2 emission reductions associated with joining RGGI or specifically to join RGGI.  The summary of the work plan to simply analyze the emissions reductions to which Mr. Ellis approved.
· Mr. Harnack: Don’t make recommendations that could potentially hurt us
· Mr. Williams: There are no concerns about RGGI
· Mr. Harnack: The majority of the subcommittee needs to discuss the work plan
· Mr. Elliott: Move RGGI back to the subcommittee
· Mr. Barkanic: Recognized and questioned that there are no quorum requirements for the subcommittees
Industry & Waste

Mr. Bossert deferred to Mr. Elliott to deliver the report. 
New Work Plans Recommended:
1. Modify existing Waste to Energy work plan

2. Modify existing Mine Methane work plan

3. Increasing anaerobic digestion at wastewater treatment plants
New Work Plans Recommended for Other Subcommittee Consideration:

1. Telecommuting

2. Battery Backup and Load Shaving

3. Solar Thermal Parity within the Alternative Energy Portfolio Standard

4. Increased Utilization of Tax Credits

5. Small, Distributed Nuclear Generation

Public Comment:
1. Jan Jarrett, PennFuture – Ms. Jarrett presented the results of an ongoing web-based survey of responses to several proposed action items that could be considered in the action plan
2. Wayne Kober, former Bureau Director for PennDoT spoke to the need and benefit for more research to support better understanding of the impacts and benefits related to transportation and land use planning. 
3. Gene Trisko provided some commentary on RGGI on behalf of the United Mine Workers of America.  Mr. Trisko expressed support of the committee’s decision for limited evaluation of the impacts associated with an obligation if PA were to consider joining RGGI.  He stated that under RGGI, the states negotiated reductions and the number of allowances to be provided to each.  As such, he stressed the importance of PA receiving the same benefit, if the Commonwealth were to consider joining.  He went on note that RGGI has over-allocated allowances by about 16%.  He finished by indicating support for President Obama’s proposal for a national cap and trade program as compared to any regional effort.  
4. Jeff McNelly, Executive Director of the Anthracite Region Independent Power Producers Association (ARIPPA) voiced his support for greater public input into the development of the action plan.
5. John Chenosky represents a group of climate change skeptics who refute that climate change is real and who also do not believe that it is exacerbated by anthropogenic activities.  Mr. Chenosky referred to climate change as a hoax and handed select members of the committee and audience with a copy of “Environmental Effects of Increased Atmospheric Carbon Dioxide” published in the Journal of American Physicians and Surgeons.  Information of the legitimacy and advocacy of this journal is widely available through the intranet.  
LUNCH:
DISCUSSION OF PUBLIC COMMENTS TO ACTION PLAN (continued):
Ms. Simeone suggested that key decisions and recommendations should be posted and public comments solicited.  Mr. Bossert asked if the comments would be directed to the DEP or to the CCAC and Ms. Simeone clarified that it is the responsibility of DEP to respond to public comments and reminded the committee that they will have a one week period with which to review the final draft.   Mr. Elliott suggested that the public could comment during this same time period and that the report could be revised after the due date to reflect public comments, noting that an opportunity would be needed to amend the report.

Mr. Yankovich questioned what might happen if the report is not complete by the October deadline.  Representative Vitali commented that the department can prepare the report without the CCAC but did note that the Legislature “is not sitting around waiting for the CCAC report.”
Subcommittee Reports and Presentation of New Work Plans (cont.):
Residential and Commercial
Denise Brinley presented the report for Vivian Loftness
New Work Plans Recommended:

1. Adopt 2030 Challenge – all new buildings shall be carbon neutral with regard to fossil fuel energy demands by 2030

2. Establishment of Green Building Standards for New Construction
3. Establish a PA Home Climate Champion Collaborative

4. Encouraging adaptive building reuse and sourcing of regionally available building materials

5. Re-Light PA – accelerated replacement of less efficient outdoor and indoor lighting systems and maximizing use of daylighting in indoor settings
6. Institute Public Benefits Funds
7. Increase Lighting Efficiency Standards

8. Re-Roof PA – mandate standards for thermal resistance for all new roofing projects
9. Establish Appliance Standards – set efficiency standards for appliances not addressed by the federal government

10. Establish a Turn it Off PA! Campaign

11. Require 70% energy recovery from commercial & institutional building air exhaust

12. Encourage Combined Heat & Power (CHP)

13. Promote Geo-Thermal (Geo-Exchange) Heating & Cooling

14. Promote Building-Integrated Photovoltaics, Solar Thermal, Micro-Hydro and Micro-Wind Energy Systems

15. Support Water Conservation – potable water conservation yields energy savings
16. Implement a Home (residential) “MPG-type” Carbon/Energy Footprint Rating System

17. Require Energy Audits for Commercial Real Estate Transfers

18. Encourage Building Performance Labels – actual utility usage vs. modeled usage

19. Implement a “Green Strings” Proposal for All Commonwealth Funding – analysis of GHG impacts associated with all projects being considered for Commonwealth funding

20. Support Sustainability Education Programs

21. Expand Existing Training for Buildings Operators

22. Promote a “Green Campus Initiative” for Colleges and Universities

23. Promote Adoption of Four Day Work Week

24. Promote Energy Efficient and Energy Improvement Mortgages

25. Establish a PA Community and Local Government Climate Change Collaborative Clearinghouse
Land Use and Transportation

Mr. Willcox presented the following work plans recommendations:
1. Utilizing Existing Public Transportation Systems

2. Increasing Participation in Efficient Passenger Transit
3. Cutting Emissions from Freight Transportation

4. Increasing Federal Support for Efficient Transportation in PA

5. Increasing Federal Support for Efficient Freight Transportation in PA

6. Enhanced Support for Smart Growth/Transit Planning

7. Transit Oriented Design and Smart Growth Communities

8. Utilizing Existing Land Use Policies (that focus on sustainable Smart Growth)

9. Land Use Solutions to Global Warming (open space preservation)

Agriculture and Forestry

Mr. Quigley presented the following work plan recommendations:
1. Forestland Protection

2. Sequestering Carbon in Durable Wood Products

3. Establish a “Foodshed” Development Strategy – emphasize/encourage locally produced foods

4. Encourage Winter Biofuel Crop Production

5. Sequestering Additional Carbon Through Improved Forest Management
6. Encourage “Management Intensive Grazing” – supports more sustainable livestock operations relying more on locally available resources

7. Encourage Continuous No-Till

8. Support and Encourage Anaerobic Digesters

9. Support Community/District Bioenergy Systems

10. Encourage Reforestation/Afforestation/Regeneration

11. Establish a Regenerative Farming Practices Initiative – supports farmland practices that result in net soil carbon sequestration and discourages practices to the contrary
12. Expand and Sustainably Manage Urban Forests

13. Expand Utilization of Cellulosic Biomass for Ethanol and Electricity

14. Expand Utilization of Locally-Produced and Purchased Wood Products

Discussion on Adaptation:

Mr. Bossert raised the issue that adaptation to climate change has not been addressed and made a motion that the action plan should contain a recommendation to the Governor and the Legislature that the Commonwealth must address adaptation.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Allan and passed unanimously.
GHG Inventory, Projections and Baseline
Malcolm Furman of DEP’s Office of Energy & Technology Deployment provided a discussion of the preliminary GHG inventory and projections for PA.  Mr. Furman explained the utilization of the EPA software designed for states to assist in the development of statewide inventories and to provide projection estimates.  He described the various state-specific data sources that are incorporated in the tool and efforts that have been to identify other sources of data.  He explained those data sources, such as municipal solid waste, that were found to be useful and superior to data and/or methodologies provided in the software.  He also stated that in most cases the data he found to be available was essentially the same data provided via the software.  
Mr. Furman commented that the general trend from 2000 through 2005 shows an upward trend, increasing by about 0.7% per year.  The preliminary estimated GHG emissions in 2005 are 296.75 million metric ton of carbon dioxide equivalent (MMTCO2e).  Of this total, fossil fuel combustion comprises 91% of all GHG emissions.  Following is the relative contribution of each economic sector to fossil fuel-related GHG emissions:

· Electricity Generation – 44%
· Transportation – 26%

· Industrial – 17%

· Commercial – 9%

· Residential – 5%

Of the fossil fuels, coal contributes 49% of the GHG emissions, petroleum products contribute 37% and natural gas contributes 14%.
General Questions, Comments or Additional Issues

· There was some follow up discussion to the issue of how to address public comments on the action plan.  Mr. Elliott noted that the report will be a quality document but that some of the conclusions of report could change pending the outcome of these comments.  It was then noted by DEP that the CCAC can review any comments from August 10th through August 14th and that any Minority/Majority Reports must be submitted prior to the printing process.
· It was further clarified by DEP that technical experts can be invited to participate in the subcommittee conference calls by specifically reserving a conference call line for those individuals but that the call-in number can not be broadcast to the public because of the limitations on reserving lines and to ensure that the subcommittee members have access to the call.  Members may use their own conference call services to provide call in capabilities to technical experts, if the member assumes the associated cost.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion to adjourn the meeting was made at 2:50 p.m. by Mr. Willcox and seconded by Mr. Ramsey.
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